

Democracy at a crossroads in Southeast Asia: Great power rivalry meets domestic governance Jonathan Stromseth and Hunter Marston

The escalating struggle for influence between the United States and China is playing out in Southeast Asia—often to the detriment of democratic trends in the region.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This paper explores how growing geopolitical competition in Asia, increasingly defined by Sino-U.S. rivalry, is affecting governance trends in Southeast Asian countries. The paper begins by describing the geopolitical context itself-especially China's rising influence and related policy initiatives in the region, as well as changes in U.S. policy toward Southeast Asia under the Trump administration. Then the paper examines how this competition is affecting two states in Southeast Asia representing different population sizes and regime types: Cambodia (small and increasingly autocratic) and Myanmar (medium-sized and struggling with democratic transition and consolidation). Finally, the paper concludes by assessing the relative weight of these external drivers on domestic governance trends in the region, as compared to long-present domestic currents within the countries themselves.

Analysis of escalating Sino-U.S. rivalry has focused largely on the security realm and divergent efforts to define the broader regional order, but this great power competition may also be impacting political trends in individual Southeast Asian countries. Despite its official policy of non-interference, China is becoming more involved in the domestic affairs of Southeast Asian countries and is presenting itself as a "new option" for other countries wanting to speed up their development. These efforts appear to be reinforcing or encouraging authoritarian trends (as in Cambodia) and inhibiting democratic consolidation (as in Myanmar), but aren't necessarily causing other countries to emulate the Chinese model in particular. Meanwhile, the Trump administration has labeled China a strategic competitor and warns countries in the region that Beijing is using economic inducements and influence operations to advance its political and security agenda. At the

DEMOCRACY & DISORDER DEMOCRACY AT A CROSSROADS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA: GREAT POWER RIVALRY MEETS DOMESTIC GOVERNANCE

same time, the administration has downgraded the pro-democratic posture of the United States and no longer presents America as a beacon of democratic governance, in Asia or elsewhere.

Yet, irrespective of these trends in Chinese and American foreign policy, we see domestic drivers in Southeast Asian countries fueling a democratic resurgence in Malaysia and continued democratic practice and consolidation in Indonesia. At the same time, deeply rooted internal drivers are helping to move things in the opposite direction in the countries discussed in this paper. For instance, the political role of the Burmese military has been institutionalized over many decades and probably exceeds that of the Indonesian military under Suharto, which took many years to unwind. It is therefore critical to keep these internal drivers in mind when considering the impact of U.S.-China rivalry on domestic governance trends in Southeast Asia, or the likely effects of U.S. foreign policy initiatives more specifically.

INTRODUCTION

The conventional wisdom among Southeast Asia watchers is that democracy has been declining in the region for several years. Observers point to the military coup in Thailand in 2014, Rodrigo Duterte's drug war and extrajudicial killings in the Philippines, Hun Sen's dissolution of opposition parties and muzzling of the media in Cambodia, and the rise of religious and political intolerance in Indonesia. Even the glow of Aung San Suu Kyi's historic electoral victory in Myanmar in 2015, ending decades of outright military rule, is dimming as nearly 800,000 Rohingya Muslims have fled to Bangladesh to escape ethnic cleansing by the Burmese military. This "democratic decline," or "regression to authoritarianism," is typically attributed to such chronic problems as political corruption, weak electoral and justice systems, and high levels of inequality.1

Other scholars view this issue through a different lens—that of *durable* authoritarianism. While concerned that several countries may tumble like dominos into a 1970s-style democratic abyss, Dan Slater writes that "most of the region is enduringly authoritarian to begin with," so it is already "most of the way there."² Thomas Pepinsky echoes this theme, saying that the "real story of the state of democracy in Southeast Asia is not the threat of contemporary reversal—it is the strength of durable authoritarianism in the non-democracies."³

Yet, the region is also witnessing some conspicuous glimmers of democratic hope. Most notably, in May 2018 elections in Malaysia, the ruling United Malays National Organization (UMNO) lost power for the first time since the country won independence from the British in 1957. The electoral outcome catapulted Dr. Mahathir Mohamad back into the role of prime minister in an unusual alliance with Anwar Ibrahim, who fueled the opposition campaign from his prison cell after he was convicted of charges that many saw as politically motivated.⁴ Meanwhile, despite concerns about rising intolerance in Indonesia, the country remains the most consolidated democracy in the region and is currently witnessing a heated presidential political campaign in advance of planned national elections in April 2019. Even the Thai military has signaled it will finally hold elections in 2019, albeit within constitutional parameters that will protect its entrenched political role.

Against these political crosscurrents, Southeast Asia is witnessing a dramatic rise of Chinese power and influence throughout the region. At the same time, the Trump administration has launched a new Free and Open Indo-Pacific (FOIP) strategy that explicitly challenges China's expanding influence, asserting that Beijing "seeks Indo-Pacific regional hegemony" and "displacement of the United States."⁵ Analysis of this growing Sino-U.S. rivalry has focused largely on the security realm and divergent efforts to define the broader regional order. However, the evolving "pull of power" from Beijing and Washington may also be impacting

DEMOCRACY AT A CROSSROADS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA: GREAT POWER RIVALRY MEETS DOMESTIC GOVERNANCE

political trends in individual Southeast Asian countries as China offers a governance model that could appeal to leaders seeking economic growth opportunities without commensurate political liberties or constraints on their power.⁶

THE NEW GEOPOLITICS: SINO-U.S. RIVALRY IN SOUTHEAST ASIA

Beijing introduces a more assertive regional policy

In late 2013, a year after ascending to power, Xi Jinping redirected Chinese foreign policy by introducing a proactive neighbor-centric policy, known as "peripheral diplomacy," which aims to turn China's neighborhood into a "community of common destiny." China emphasizes inclusiveness and winwin cooperation when describing its "common destiny" concept, but also appears to be fostering a Sino-centric network of economic, political, cultural, and security relations.7 Beijing relies on economic statecraft to carry out peripheral diplomacy and advance its strategic objectives in the region. It does so through new institutions and projects, most notably the Belt and Road Initiative, while mobilizing overseas Chinese to promote these projects and "realize their dreams."8 China is also establishing new subregional initiatives, such as the Lancang-Mekong Cooperation (LMC) mechanism, to realize its economic and political ambitions and pressure individual countries to be more accommodating on security issues.

Alongside this evolving foreign policy doctrine and far-reaching economic initiatives, China is becoming more involved in the domestic affairs of Southeast Asian countries. Officially, non-interference in the internal affairs of other countries has been a core principle of Chinese foreign policy since the 1950s. While principle and practice have sometimes diverged, Beijing has generally sought to maintain good relations with whatever type of regime is in power in countries where China does business or has diplomatic or security interests.⁹ In recent years, however, China has stepped up influence activities in target countries to achieve outcomes that are "favorable to Chinese Party-state preferences, both in its standing at home and its strategic interests abroad," according to Bates Gill and Benjamin Schreer.¹⁰ These activities generally fall into three baskets:

- educational operations (e.g., establishing Confucius Institutes and monitoring Chinese students studying abroad);
- 2. media operations (e.g., expanding China's state-run media footprint through broadcast, print, and digital platforms); and
- political operations (e.g., cultivating political leaders and other elites through financial and other inducements).¹¹

Widely reported in Australia and New Zealand, these activities are present in Southeast Asia as well. Chinese media operations are expanding in the region, as are officially sponsored efforts to recruit Southeast Asians to China for short-term or long-term study. Khin Khin Kyaw Kyee, author of *China's Multi-layered Engagement Strategy and Myanmar's Realities*, estimates that between 1,000-2,000 Burmese citizens have participated in exposure trips, friendship visits, study tours, and capacity-building training programs in China since 2013.¹² China is also establishing and funding new think tank networks with top research institutions in Southeast Asia to promote academic exchange and provide intellectual guidance for the LMC.¹³

There is little question that China is undertaking these activities to advance its foreign policy goals and promote its strategic interests in Southeast Asia. But is it actually taking proactive steps to promote a Chinese political model as well? Xi Jinping seemed to hint at this direction in his speech at the 19th Chinese Communist Party (CCP) Congress in October 2017, when he said China offers a "new option" for other countries wanting to speed up their development.¹⁴ One new training and educational platform suggests there may be some efforts in

DEMOCRACY AT A CROSSROADS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA: GREAT POWER RIVALRY MEETS DOMESTIC GOVERNANCE

this direction—the Baise Cadre Academy in Guangxi province, bordering Vietnam, which was established in 2016 to provide training to government officials from both China and Southeast Asia.¹⁵ According to the academy's website, subjects for Southeast Asian trainees include the leadership mechanism of local CCP committees, interpreting the 19th Party Congress report, and the operation of the CCP disciplinary inspection system.¹⁶

Washington launches Indo-Pacific strategy

In response to China's rise and related activities in the region, the Trump administration launched its Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy in late 2017. The strategy was reflected prominently in the administration's National Security Strategy (NSS) released in December of that year. The NSS refers to China as a strategic competitor, and warns countries in the region that Beijing is "using economic inducements and penalties, influence operations, and implied military threats to persuade other states to head its political and security agenda."¹⁷ As initially conceptualized, FOIP was first and foremost a maritime strategy offering a counterbalance to Chinese expansion in Asia, both in the South China Sea and the Indian Ocean.¹⁸

FOIP offered little economic content, following President Trump's withdrawal from the Trans-Pacific Partnership trade agreement in early 2017, aside from the possibility of bilateral trade deals that few countries seemed interested in negotiating. At an Indo-Pacific Business Forum in July 2018, however, Secretary of State Michael Pompeo did announce \$113.5 million in new U.S. economic initiatives that aim to improve digital connectivity and cybersecurity, strengthen energy security and access, and promote sustainable infrastructure development.¹⁹ The U.S. Congress also recently passed the Better Utilization of Investment Leading to Development (or BUILD) Act. This act is creating a new U.S. development finance institution with a budget of \$60 billion, designed to help developing countries prosper while advancing U.S. foreign policy goals.²⁰ Only time will

tell whether these initiatives will be carried out in robust and effective ways, and whether they will help to dilute the power of Chinese economic statecraft in Southeast Asia and the broader Indo-Pacific region.

Meanwhile, FOIP has begun to exhibit some aspirational qualities in the values realm. Still aimed at China, these values include protection from coercion, good governance, transparency, respect for fundamental rights and liberties, access to seas and airways, peaceful resolution of disputes, fair and reciprocal trade, open investment, and connectivity.²¹ In January 2018, then-Director of Policy Planning at the State Department Brian Hook characterized this "values and rules-based order" as the "foundation of peace and stability in the Indo-Pacific and also around the world. When China's behavior is out of step with these values and these rules we will stand up and defend the rule of law."²²

In addition, the Trump administration hasn't refrained from criticizing undemocratic practices in the region. After Cambodia's flawed parliamentary elections in July 2018, the White House released a statement saying the elections were "neither free nor fair and failed to represent the will of the Cambodian people," adding that the United States will consider steps "to respond to the elections and other recent setbacks to democracy and human rights in the region."23 Yet, critics argue that President Trump has embraced dictators, spurned democratic partners, and shown indifference to democracy's fate around the world. Unlike previous presidents, he hasn't articulated a general vision for how his administration could promote democracy's global advance. Although democracy assistance budgets have remained steady, high-level policy has begun to undermine the continued implementation of American democracy programs.²⁴ Trump barely mentioned human rights when he met with President Duterte in 2017 in Manila, for instance, while other Southeast Asian leaders openly celebrate Trump's attacks on the media and parrot his constant criticism of "fake news" in the American political landscape.²⁵

COUNTRY EXAMPLES

Cambodia

Cambodia has grappled with competing American and Chinese influence for decades. The country was at the intersection of great power rivalry and destruction during the Cold War period, withstanding unprecedented levels of U.S. bombing during the Vietnam War. Following the withdrawal of U.S. troops from Vietnam, the Chinese-backed Khmer Rouge took over Phnom Penh in 1975 and waged a Maoist-inspired attempt at total societal restructuring, resulting in well over a million deaths. The Vietnamese invaded Cambodia in December 1978 and ousted the Khmer Rouge, at which point Chinese forces invaded Vietnamese territory to "teach Vietnam a lesson" and check Hanoi's regional ambitions.

Cambodian Prime Minister Hun Sen has ruled the country in one form or another since 1985, when he became leader of the Vietnamese-backed Cambodian People's Party (CPP). Over time, Beijing has become a staunch supporter of Hun Sen's regime, which in turn has supported and promoted Chinese interests within the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN). In 2012, for instance, Cambodia used its position as ASEAN chair to block a joint statement critical of China's actions in the South China Sea, preventing the group from issuing a joint communiqué for the first time in its history following an annual summit.²⁶ In June 2016, Cambodia again backed Beijing's position at the ASEAN-China Special Foreign Ministers Meeting in China's Yunnan province, blocking the issuance of another joint statement containing language on the South China Sea that China found objectionable.²⁷ The next month, at the ASEAN Foreign Ministers Meeting in Vientiane, Laos, Cambodia opposed any reference to the Permanent Court of Arbitration's ruling against China's claims in the South China Sea. Beijing had pledged \$500 million in aid to Cambodia only one week earlier.28

Leading up to the July 2018 national election, Hun Sen ensured there would be no viable opposition. Authorities arrested Kem Sokha, who had taken over as head of the Cambodia National Rescue Party (CNRP) after longtime party leader Sam Rainsy was forced into exile, together with other opposition party members, on charges of treason. The Cambodian Supreme Court then dissolved the CNRP altogether. The Trump administration cut roughly \$8.3 million in election assistance in response,²⁹ but Beijing quickly stepped in to provide \$20 million worth of equipment for the elections.³⁰ It had already donated equipment worth \$11 million a month earlier.³¹ When the election was over, the CPP claimed to have won all 125 seats in parliament.³² The White House criticized the elections, as noted above, and condemned the government's suppression of Cambodia's media and civil society.33 The State Department also expanded visa restrictions on Cambodian government officials.³⁴

Hun Sen and the CPP appear to face little to no electoral opposition in the near future. Hun Sen has severely curbed the independent press that had been developing in Cambodia since the early 1990s. In 2017, the government ordered the independent newspaper, *The Cambodia Daily*, to close and demanded that both *Radio Free Asia* and *Voice of America* stop broadcasting in the country.³⁵ Around the same time, the Hun Sen government banned the National Democratic Institute, an American election monitoring organization funded by the U.S. Congress, from operating in Cambodia.³⁶

China is Cambodia's largest source of foreign direct investment and largest aid donor, and reportedly gave nearly four times the amount of bilateral aid provided by Washington in 2016.³⁷ Chinese tourists are now inundating the country,³⁸ and some estimates hold that 40 percent of Cambodian debt (over \$4 billion) is owed to China.³⁹ China's growing influence is not uncontroversial among Cambodians. Many view China unfavorably according to press reports: among older Cambodians, suspicions date back to Chinese support during the Khmer Rouge

DEMOCRACY AT A CROSSROADS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA: GREAT POWER RIVALRY MEETS DOMESTIC GOVERNANCE

period, whereas younger Cambodians often prefer American products.⁴⁰ According to one survey, 85 percent of Cambodians still regard the United States positively, while 46 percent actually maintain that the United States has more influence in the region at large, compared to 27 percent that see China as more influential.⁴¹

Yet, the United States has diminishing influence in Cambodia from a policy perspective. The influence deficit is particularly acute in light of the massive investment and foreign aid that Beijing provides. The Hun Sen government has been consistently willing to support China's interests in Southeast Asia despite the considerable acrimony this produces among ASEAN member states, as well as from the United States.

Despite the Hun Sen regime's unpopularity among Cambodia's youth, the CPP retains support among rural constituencies that Hun Sen has controlled and placated for decades through a mix of development projects, state propaganda, and authoritarian governance practices. Hun Sen appears more confident than ever in his political position. He seems destined to remain in place for as long as he is healthy enough to govern. Meanwhile, he appears to face little opposition to his widely observed desire to transfer power to his eldest son, Hun Manet.⁴²

Myanmar

The case of Myanmar may highlight Sino-American rivalry even more directly. In 2010, the country's ruling junta paved the way for the first multiparty elections in two decades. Many observers noted that the decision reflected the military regime's desire for economic development and reduced dependence on Chinese money and diplomatic protection, in the context of debilitating Western sanctions and international isolation.⁴³ The Obama administration enthusiastically backed these electoral plans and sent high-level visitors to the country, including Secretary of State Hillary Clinton in 2011 and President Obama himself in 2012, to signal strong support.⁴⁴

In 2015, the National League for Democracy (NLD), led by Aung San Suu Kyi, contested national elections and won an overwhelming majority of parliamentary seats-largely pushing the incumbent Union Solidarity and Development Party (USDP) aside. Roughly a year later, Washington announced it would suspend all sanctions on the government soon after.⁴⁵ However, the military continues to exercise significant influence over Myanmar politics due to constitutional provisions that grant it authority to appoint the ministers of three security-related ministries. According to the 2008 constitution, 25 percent of seats in both houses of parliament and regional parliamentary bodies are reserved for active duty soldiers, while the armed forces control six of 11 seats on the powerful National Defense and Security Council.⁴⁶

Myanmar held by-elections in November 2018 to fill 13 vacant seats. The country is now preparing for national elections in 2020, when it is expected that coalitions of ethnic political parties may make a modest comeback in contesting the overwhelming parliamentary position of the NLD, though Aung San Suu Kyi continues to enjoy popular support. This popularity rests on her long-cultivated status as a champion for democracy throughout the 1990s and 2000s. To protect and help sustain her political position, she has also proven unwilling to confront the military over allegations of ethnic cleansing committed against the country's Rohingya Muslim minority-nearly 800,000 of whom have fled western Rakhine State across the border to Bangladesh to escape what the Burmese military calls counterinsurgency operations.

The ongoing humanitarian crisis in Rakhine State has isolated Myanmar from the international community. Worse, the eruption of xenophobic and nationalist vitriol directed by Burman Buddhists against the country's Muslim population threatens to tear the country apart, and could even provoke the military to intervene in politics if it deems the civilian government unable to maintain control. (The 2008 constitution allows the armed forces to take power if the president declares a state of

DEMOCRACY AT A CROSSROADS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA: GREAT POWER RIVALRY MEETS DOMESTIC GOVERNANCE

emergency.) Beijing has shielded Myanmar from international condemnation where possible and has gained political influence in Naypyidaw as a result. In September 2018, for instance, China warned against actions taken by the United Nations to condemn Myanmar's military and said the crisis should not be "internationalized."⁴⁷ In August 2018, U.N. countries accused Beijing of blocking moves to prosecute Myanmar military leaders.⁴⁸ Beijing's role in the Rohingya crisis indirectly supports Myanmar's military while stymying the country's democratic consolidation.

Beyond lending de facto protection in multilateral international institutions such as the United Nations, China is also Myanmar's largest source of foreign investment and is funding massive infrastructure projects in the country under its Belt and Road Initiative. These projects include the Kyaukphyu Port in western Rakhine State as well as an oil and gas pipeline pumping energy overland to China's southern Yunnan province (part of the China-Myanmar Economic Corridor).⁴⁹ Amid the fallout over Western condemnation of the ongoing Rohingya crisis, Aung San Suu Kyi has cultivated positive relations with Beijing's leadership, while Western engagement and investment have lapsed in the wake of the country's internal conflicts.

The United States has issued statements critical of Aung San Suu Kyi's response to the Rohingya crisis and voiced concerns over atrocities committed by the military. It has also enacted targeted sanctions against several military commanders, including former Major General Maung Maung Soe, who oversaw clearance operations in Rakhine State as head of Myanmar's western command.⁵⁰ At the same time, Washington has declined to reinstitute broadbased economic sanctions on the country. Although Burmese elites may be uncomfortable with their country's de facto "tilt" back toward China, many citizens have expressed gratitude, given the West's ostracism of the struggling democracy, for China's uncritical support in light of what they see as internal issues that the United States and other critics have

misunderstood. For now, Myanmar finds itself in a delicate geopolitical balance, caught in China's orbit of influence and pulled away from the liberalizing path it had undertaken in recent years, which Washington and other Western partners had encouraged.

CONCLUSION

The above country examples show that China is actively promoting its strategic and foreign policy interests in Southeast Asia through greater engagement with domestic actors in countries such as Cambodia and Myanmar. Beijing has secured Cambodia's support for its South China Sea position by becoming an indispensable ally of Hun Sen and the CPP, and appears to be improving conditions for its Belt and Road projects in Myanmar by providing diplomatic cover for the Burmese government and military over the Rohingya issue. These efforts may reinforce or encourage pre-existing authoritarian trends (as in Cambodia) or inhibit democratic consolidation (as in Myanmar), but it does not necessarily mean that China is proactively promoting an authoritarian model of development in the region, or trying to convince other countries to emulate the Chinese model in particular. Beijing may be playing a facilitating role by offering training and exposure to authoritarian techniques of governance, at the Baise Cadre Academy or elsewhere, but so far the evidence is anecdotal.

It does appear, however, that China is helping to ensure the survival of authoritarian regimes that are key economic and strategic partners.⁵¹ In this sense, Eric Heginbotham has it about right when he writes: "Although China has not actively undermined democratic rule in Southeast Asia, it has exploited economic and political circumstances in weak non-democratic states to build effective patronclient relations," especially along its immediate periphery.⁵² Put another way, China seems more interested in creating a sphere of influence, particularly in mainland Southeast Asia, than in transforming the domestic political structures of individual countries.

DEMOCRACY AT A CROSSROADS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA: GREAT POWER RIVALRY MEETS DOMESTIC GOVERNANCE

For its part, the Trump administration has downgraded the pro-democratic posture of the United States and no longer presents America as a beacon of democratic governance, in Asia or elsewhere.⁵³ To the contrary, Trump's own authoritarian behavior at home, particularly his demonization of the American media, has been mimicked and exploited by authoritarian rulers in the region. Yet, irrespective of these trends in American politics and foreign policy, we see domestic drivers in Southeast Asian countries fueling a democratic resurgence in Malaysia and continued democratic practice and consolidation in Indonesia. At the same time, deeply rooted internal drivers are helping to move things in the opposite direction in the countries discussed in this paper. Hun Sen's iron grasp on the Cambodian countryside is a powerful legacy of an earlier Leninist system, on which the CPP is based, that infiltrated every aspect of rural political life and social organization. Meanwhile, the political role of the Burmese military has been institutionalized over many decades and probably exceeds that of the Indonesian military under Suharto, which took many years to unwind. This transition will be all the harder in Myanmar as Buddhist nationalism flares in the country, reinforcing the military's position.

It is therefore critical to keep these internal drivers in mind when considering the impact of U.S.-China rivalry on domestic governance trends in Southeast Asia, or the likely effects of U.S. foreign policy initiatives more specifically. So, what can be done?

First, the Trump administration should accelerate and expand implementation of its already announced economic initiatives for the Indo-Pacific region-especially the Infrastructure Transaction Assistance Framework, designed to assist recipient countries to better evaluate the terms and conditions of major infrastructure deals. The rapid growth of Chinese investment and lending has tended to increase corruption and shield authoritarian leaders from political accountability in Asia, and these initiatives could mitigate those effects while advancing U.S. policy goals. Second, the administration should work with allies and partners, multilateral institutions, and civil society groups to encourage good governance practices in the areas of transparency, accountability, and participation, since poor governance often leaves countries vulnerable to democratic reversals or decline.

DEMOCRACY AT A CROSSROADS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA: GREAT POWER RIVALRY MEETS DOMESTIC GOVERNANCE

REFERENCES

1 Joshua Kurlantzick, "Southeast Asia's Democratic Decline in the America First Era," *Council on Foreign Relations*, October 27, 2017, <u>https://www.cfr.org/expert-brief/southeast-asias-democratic-decline-america-first-era</u>; Huong Le Thu, "The Daunting State of Southeast Asian Democracy," *Australian Strategic Policy Institute*, May 8, 2018, <u>https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-daunting-state-of-southeast-asian-democracy/</u>.

2 Dan Slater, "Old Dominance, New Dominoes in Southeast Asia," *New Mandala*, October 25, 2017, <u>https://www.newmandala.org/old-dominance-new-dominos-southeast-asia/</u>.

3 Thomas Pepinsky, "Democracy Isn't Receding in Southeast Asia, Authoritarianism is Enduring," *East Asia Forum*, November 4, 2017, <u>http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2017/11/04/democracy-isnt-receding-in-southeast-asia-authoritarianism-is-enduring/</u>.

4 Shadi Hamid, "What Democracies Can Learn from Malaysia," *The Atlantic*, May 16, 2018, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/05/malaysia-democracy-najib/560534/</u>.

5 "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America: Sharpening the American Military's Competitive Edge," (Washington DC: U.S. Department of Defense, January 19, 2018), https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf.

6 For a discussion of this pull of power concept, see Torrey Taussig and Bruce Jones, "Democracy in the New Geopolitics," *Brookings Institution*, March 22, 2018, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2018/03/22/democracy-in-the-new-geopolitics/</u>; and Robert Kagan, "Is Democracy in Decline? The Weight of Geopolitics," *Journal of Democracy* 26, no. 1 (January 2015): 21-31, <u>https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/january-2015</u>.

7 For a comprehensive discussion of peripheral diplomacy, see William A. Callahan, "China's 'Asia Dream': The Belt and Road Initiative and the New Regional Order," *Asian Journal of Comparative Politics* 1, no. 3 (2016): 226-243, <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/2057891116647806</u>.

8 In June 2014 speech, Xi Jinping said "realizing the great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation is the dream of overseas Chinese." See "习近平会见第七届世界华侨华人社团联谊大会代表" ("Xi Jinping Meets Representatives of the 7th Conference for Friendship of Overseas Chinese Associations"), *People. cn*, June 7, 2014, <u>http://pic.people.com.cn/n/2014/0607/c1016-25116878.html</u>.

9 Andrew J. Nathan, "China's Challenge," *Journal of Democracy* 26, no. 1 (January 2015): 157, <u>https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/article/china%E2%80%99s-challenge</u>.

10 Bates Gill and Benjamin Schreer, "Countering China's 'United Front," *The Washington Quarterly* 41, no. 2 (Summer 2018): 157, <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/0163660X.2018.1485323</u>.

11 Ibid., 158.

12 Khin Khin Kyaw Kyee, *China's Multi-layered Engagement Strategy and Myanmar's Reality: The Best Fit for Beijing Policy Preferences* (Yangon: Institute for Strategy and Policy – Myanmar, 2018), 14-15.

DEMOCRACY AT A CROSSROADS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA: GREAT POWER RIVALRY MEETS DOMESTIC GOVERNANCE

13 "Global Center for Mekong Studies Launched in Cambodia," *Xinhua*, September 28, 2017, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com//english/2017-09/28/c_136645466.htm</u>.

14 "Socialism with Chinese Characteristics Enters New Era: Xi," *Xinhua*, October 18, 2017, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-10/18/c_136688475.htm</u>.

15 He Huifeng, "In a Remote Corner of China, Beijing is Trying to Export Its Model by Training Foreign Officials the Chinese Way," South China Morning Post, July 14, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/economy/article/2155203/remote-corner-china-beijing-trying-export-its-model-training</u>.

16 For the academy's website, see: "百色干部学院东盟教育课程" ("Baise Cadre College ASEAN Education Program"), <u>http://www.bsela.org.cn/content.jsp?infoxID=423&inCatalogxID=69</u>.

17 "National Security Strategy of the United States of America," (Washington, DC: White House, December 2017), 46, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf</u>.

18 Paul Becker, "The 'Indo-Pacific': Redrawing the Map to Counter China," *The Cipher Brief*, January 12, 2018, <u>https://www.thecipherbrief.com/column_article/indo-pacific-redrawing-map-counter-china</u>.

19 Michael Pompeo, "Remarks on 'America's Indo-Pacific Economic Vision,'" (speech, Indo-Pacific Business Forum, U.S. Chamber of Commerce, Washington DC, July 30, 2018), <u>https://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2018/07/284722.htm</u>.

20 David Pilling and James Politi, "US Senate Passes \$60b Foreign Development Bill," *Financial Times*, October 3, 2018, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/40d7eee4-bdc1-11e8-94b2-17176fbf93f5</u>.

21 Michael Pompeo, "Remarks on 'America's Indo-Pacific Economic Vision.'"

22 Kinling Lo, "US Accuses Beijing of 'Provocative Militarization' of the South China Sea," South China Morning Post, January 9, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2127457/us-accuses-beijing-provocative-militarisation-south</u>.

23 David Nakamura and Emily Rauhala, "From Burma to the Philippines, Trump Largely Ignores Human Rights on Asia Trip," *The Washington Post*, November 13, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.</u> <u>com/politics/from-burma-to-the-philippines-trump-largely-ignores-human-rights-on-asia-</u> <u>trip/2017/11/13/27ba576a-c896-11e7-8321-481fd63f174d_story.html?utm_term=.dbd8e012184f</u>.

24 Thomas Carothers and Frances Z. Brown, "Can U.S. democracy policy survive?" *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, October 1, 2018, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2018/10/01/can-u.s.-democracy-policy-survive-trump-pub-77381</u>.

25 Joshua Kurlantzick, "Southeast Asia's Democratic Decline in the America First Era."

26 Prak Chan Thul and Stuart Grudgings, "SE Asia meeting in disarray over sea dispute with China," *Reuters*, July 13, 2012, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-asean-summit/se-asia-meeting-in-disarray-over-sea-dispute-with-china-idUSBRE86C0BD20120713</u>.

DEMOCRACY AT A CROSSROADS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA: GREAT POWER RIVALRY MEETS DOMESTIC GOVERNANCE

27 Ankit Panda, "ASEAN Foreign Ministers Issue, Then Retract Communique Referencing South China Sea," *The Diplomat*, June 15, 2016, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2016/06/asean-foreign-ministers-issue-then-retract-communique-referencing-south-china-sea/</u>. See also Prashanth Parameswaran, "What Really Happened at the ASEAN-China Special Kunming Meeting," *The Diplomat*, June 21, 2016, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2016/06/what-really-happened-at-the-asean-china-special-kunming-meeting/</u>.

28 Alex Willemyns, "Cambodia Blocks Asean Statement on South China Sea," *Cambodia Daily*, July 25, 2016, <u>https://www.cambodiadaily.com/news/cambodia-blocks-asean-statement-on-south-china-sea-115834/</u>.

29 "US cuts Cambodia aid over democracy concerns," *BBC News*, February 27, 2018, <u>https://www.bbc.</u> <u>com/news/world-asia-43217043</u>.

30 Charles Edel, "Cambodia's Troubling Tilt Toward China," *Foreign Affairs*, August 17, 2018, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2018-08-17/cambodias-troubling-tilt-toward-china</u>.

31 "China to Assist Cambodia With 2018 Elections After US, EU Withdraw Funding," *Radio Free Asia*, December 28, 2017, <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/assistance-12282017155101.html</u>.

32 Prak Chan Thul and Amy Sawitta Lefevre, "Cambodian PM's party claims election rout, opposition sees 'death of democracy,'" *Reuters*, July 29, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-cambodia-election/</u> cambodian-pms-party-claims-election-rout-opposition-sees-death-of-democracy-idUSKBN1KK01C.

33 "Statement from the Press Secretary on Cambodia's Flawed Parliamentary Elections," White House, July 29, 2018, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-press-secretary-cambodias-flawed-parliamentary-elections/</u>.

34 "US Broadens Visa Bans Over 'Flawed' Cambodia Election," *Voice of America*, August 15, 2018, <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/us-broadens-visa-bans-over-flawed-cambodia-election/4530330.html</u>.

35 Richard Paddock, "The Cambodia Daily to Close (After Chasing One Last Big Story)," *The New York Times*, September 3, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/03/world/asia/cambodia-daily-newspaper.html</u>.

36 Hannah Beech, "Cambodia Orders Expulsion of Foreign Staff Members With American Nonprofit," *The New York Times*, August 23, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/23/world/asia/cambodia-us-ngo-hun-sen-nonprofit-crackdown.html</u>.

37 Charles Edel, "Cambodia's Troubling Tilt Toward China"; and "China's big money trump U.S. influence in Cambodia," *Reuters*, September 11, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-cambodia-politics-aid/chinas-big-money-trumps-u-s-influence-in-cambodia-idUSKCN1BM1BP.</u>

38 Charles Edel, "Cambodia's Troubling Tilt Toward China"; also see Dominic Faulder and Kenji Kawase, "Cambodians wary as Chinese investment transforms their country," *Nikkei Asian Review*, July 18, 2018, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Cover-Story/Cambodians-wary-as-Chinese-investment-transforms-their-country</u>.

39 Charles Edel, "Cambodia's Troubling Tilt Toward China."

DEMOCRACY AT A CROSSROADS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA: GREAT POWER RIVALRY MEETS DOMESTIC GOVERNANCE

40 Dominic Faulder and Kenji Kawase, "Cambodians wary as Chinese investment transforms their country."

41 Richard Bush and Maeve Whelan-Wuest, "How Asians view America (and China)," *Brookings Institution*, January 18, 2017, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2017/01/18/how-asians-view-america-and-china/</u>.

42 "Cambodian PM Hun Sen's eldest son promoted to commander of armed forces," *South China Morning Post*, September 6, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/southeast-asia/article/2163105/hun-sens-eldest-son-promoted-commander-cambodian-armed</u>.

43 Yun Sun, "Myanmar in US-China Relations," (Washington, DC: Stimson Center, June 2014), <u>https://www.stimson.org/sites/default/files/file-attachments/Myanmar_lssue_Brief_3.pdf</u>.

44 Jason Burke and Sara Olsen, "Hillary Clinton begins Burma visit," *The Guardian*, November 30, 2011, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/nov/30/hillary-clinton-burma-visit-reform-hopes</u>.

45 Julie H. Davis, "Obama Pledges to Lift All Sanctions Against Myanmar," *The New York Times*, September 14, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/15/world/asia/myanmar-obama.html</u>.

46 David Steinberg, "Myanmar's military – an identity problem," *Nikkei Asian Review*, August 27, 2018, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/Myanmar-s-military-an-identity-problem</u>.

47 "China says Rohingya issue should not be 'internationalized,'" *Reuters*, September 27, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-rohingya-china/china-says-rohingya-issue-should-not-be-internationalized-idUSKCN1M8062</u>.

48 "China: Sanctions, Criticism Won't Help Settle Rohingya Issue," *Associated Press*, August 28, 2018, <u>https://www.apnews.com/49d02d4715aa496188ef9bbd220fd1dd</u>.

49 Nan Lwin, "Infographic: 30 Years of Chinese Investment in Myanmar," *The Irrawaddy*, January 25, 2019, <u>https://www.irrawaddy.com/specials/infographic-30-years-chinese-investment-myanmar.html</u>; Thiha Ko Ko, "MIC forecasts foreign investments worth \$3 billion in next six months," *Myanmar Times*, October 24, 2018, <u>https://www.mmtimes.com/news/mic-forecasts-foreign-investments-worth-3-billion-next-six-months.html</u>.

50 Shoon Naing and Simon Lewis, "Myanmar says U.S. sanctions against general based on 'unreliable accusations,'" *Reuters*, December 27, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-rohingya-general/myanmar-says-u-s-sanctions-against-general-based-on-unreliable-accusations-idUSKBN1EL11X?il=0</u>.

51 See Andrew Nathan, "China's Challenge," 165.

52 Eric Heginbotham, "China's Strategy in Southeast Asia," in *China Steps Out: Beijing's Major Power Engagement with the Developing World*, eds. Joshua Eisenman and Eric Heginbotham (New York: Routledge, 2018), 55.

53 Thomas Carothers and Frances Z. Brown, "Can U.S. democracy policy survive?" See also Nahal Toosi, "Leaked memo schooled Tillerson on human rights," *Politico*, December 19, 2017, <u>https://www.politico.com/</u> <u>story/2017/12/19/tillerson-state-human-rights-304118</u>; and Thomas Hill, "What Trump's budget would mean for the State Department—snap judgments," *Brookings Institution*, February 13, 2018, <u>https://www.brookings.</u> <u>edu/blog/fixgov/2018/02/13/what-trumps-budget-would-mean-for-the-state-department-snap-judgments/</u>.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Jonathan Stromseth has broad experience as a policymaker, scholar, and development practitioner. He is currently a senior fellow at the Brookings Institution, where he holds the Lee Kuan Yew chair in Southeast Asia studies in the Center for East Asia Policy Studies. He also has a joint appointment with the Brookings John L. Thornton China Center. From 2014 to 2017, Stromseth served on the secretary of state's policy planning staff at the U.S. Department of State, advising the Department's leadership on China, Southeast Asia, and East Asian and Pacific affairs. Previously he was The Asia Foundation's country representative to China (2006–14) and Vietnam (2000–05), and is a three-time recipient of the Foundation's President's Award for Extraordinary Program Leadership. He holds a doctorate in political science from Columbia University, and is co-author of *China's Governance Puzzle: Enabling Transparency and Participation in a Single-Party State* (Cambridge University Press, 2017). He has also conducted research as a Fulbright scholar in Singapore, worked for the United Nations peacekeeping operation in Cambodia, and taught Southeast Asian politics at Columbia University. He is a member of the Council on Foreign Relations.

Hunter Marston is a Ph.D. candidate in international relations at the Australian National University in the Coral Bell School of Asia-Pacific Affairs. He is the recipient of a 2018-19 Robert J. Myers Fellows Fund from the Carnegie Council for Ethics in International Affairs. Until January 2019, he was a senior research assistant and communications coordinator for the Center for East Asia Policy Studies and the India Project in the Brookings Institution's Foreign Policy program. Prior to Brookings, he worked at the Center for Strategic and International Studies in the Southeast Asia program. He completed his master's degree in Southeast Asian studies and M.P.A. at the University of Washington in Seattle in 2013. In 2012, Marston was a Harold Rosenthal fellow in international relations in the U.S. Embassy in Myanmar. He writes regularly on U.S. foreign policy and Southeast Asia. His work has appeared in *Contemporary Southeast Asia, The New York Times, Foreign Affairs, Foreign Policy,* and *The Washington Post,* among other publications. Marston also frequently presents on Myanmar and Asian geopolitics at academic conferences and has moderated discussion events at Georgetown University.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.